
 1 10 February 2025 

 

HUTT CITY COUNCIL 
 

POARI HAPORI O PITO-ONE 
PETONE COMMUNITY BOARD 

 
Minutes of a meeting held in the Petone Neighbourhood Hub, 7 Britannia Street, Petone 

on 
 Monday, 10 February 2025, commencing at 6:30 pm 

 

 
 PRESENT: M Fisher (Chair)    K Yung (Deputy Chair) 
 S Freeman     M Henderson  

S Kuresa   Deputy Mayor T Lewis  
 

APOLOGIES: M Roberts 
 
IN ATTENDANCE: Mayor Barry (part meeting) 

Cr Parkin 
A Blackshaw, Director Neighbourhoods and Communities 
J Kingsbury, Director Economy and Development (part 
meeting) 
R Hardie, Head of Strategy and Policy (part meeting) 
P Hewitt, Head of Transport (part meeting) 
L Desrosiers, Head of Urban Development (part meeting) 
B Gale, Urban Design Lead (part meeting) 
H Jeffrey, Urban Designer (part meeting) 
E Scherer, Transport Engineering Manager (part meeting) 
M Randall, Senior Advisor, Climate and Sustainability (part 
meeting) 
K Kaur, Spatial Plan Lead  (part meeting) 
J Randall, Democracy Advisor 

 
 

PUBLIC BUSINESS 
 

1. HE MIHI 

Aio ki te Aorangi 
Aroha ki te Aorangi 
Koa ki te Aorangi 
Pono ki te Aorangi 

Peace to the universe 
Love to the universe 
Joy to the universe 
Truth to the universe 

 

Nā Rangimarie Rose Pere 

 

2. APOLOGIES  

RESOLVED: (M Fisher/ K Yung) Minute No. PCB 25101 

“That the apology received from Matt Roberts be accepted and leave of absence be granted.” 
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Under Standing Order 16.1, the Chair allowed public comment on an item not listed on 
the agenda. 
 
Karen Arraj-Fisher expressed disappointment the Petone Community Board was to be 
disestablished as she considered it an important way to bring the community’s concerns 
to Council’s attention.  

3. PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

Comments are recorded under the item to which they relate. 

ITEM OF BUSINESS NOT ON THE AGENDA 

 
RESOLVED: (M Fisher/Deputy Mayor Lewis)                        Minute No. PCB 25102 

“That, in terms of Standing Order 10.13, the Board: 
 
(1) notes that a minor matter regarding the Chair’s Report, which was not included in the 

agenda, should be discussed at this meeting; and 

(2) notes that no resolution, decision or recommendation may be made regarding that item, 

except to refer it to a subsequent meeting of the local authority for further discussion.” 

4. MAYOR'S ADDRESS 

Mayor Barry acknowledged the difficult decision to disestablish the Petone Community 
Board during the representation review process. He encouraged members to participate 
in finding solutions that would improve engagement throughout the city. He pointed out 
that Petone was still represented by 13 Councillors, including six city-wide Councillors 
who could address the needs of Petone. 
 
Mayor Barry’s address is attached as page 11 to the minutes. 
 
In response to questions from members, Mayor Barry provided the following 
information:  
 

• he would work with the Board to organise a community hui on the Ava Rail Bridge 
upgrade. He would update the Board after meeting with KiwiRail to discuss the 
pedestrian clip-on bridge. 

 

• the short- to medium-term work on the Seaview Wastewater Treatment Plant was on 
schedule, with odour issues mostly under control. Investment was in place to 
provide a long-term solution. He agreed to share a PowerPoint presentation from 
Wellington Water Limited to provide additional information. 
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5. PRESENTATIONS 

a) Resident Satisfaction Survey 

The Head of Strategy and Policy stated that the Resident Satisfaction Survey 
provided an opportunity for residents to share their feedback on Council services, 
operations and decision-making. He added that the survey would help Council 
track its effectiveness against citizen expectations. He said Council wanted 
feedback from a diverse range of people, especially those who were typically 
underrepresented in Council surveys.  He asked the Board to promote the survey 
within the community. He advised that the survey would be open for feedback 
until 14 March 2025.  

In response to questions from members, the Head of Strategy and Policy stated that 
officers were adopting a targeted approach to gather more feedback from young 
people, Māori, and migrant communities through various methods. He agreed to 
work with the Board to ensure a diverse range of community groups had access to 
the survey information. 

b) Low Carbon Acceleration Fund 

The Senior Advisor, Climate and Sustainability, provided an electronic 
presentation that can be viewed here: Low Carbon Acceleration Fund presentation 

In response to questions from members, the Senior Advisor, Climate and 
Sustainability agreed to circulate information about Low Carbon Acceleration 
Fund webinars to community boards. She confirmed that one of the webinars 
would be recorded and made available on Council’s website. 

In response to questions from members, the Senior Advisor, Climate and 
Sustainability, advised that Council would favour projects that applicants could 
maintain without Council support. She said funding decisions were made by a 
panel comprising representatives from the community, business, Mana Whenua, 
and Council. 

c) Sustainable Growth Strategy 

The Spatial Plan Lead provided an electronic presentation that can be viewed here: 
Sustainable Growth Strategy 2025-2055 presentation 

 

https://hccpublicdocs.azurewebsites.net/api/download/f5851bd0c5504c249e193eae900e01f5/_petonecomm/a15ddd4c480fc8a4df484d46c811943822a
https://hccpublicdocs.azurewebsites.net/api/download/f5851bd0c5504c249e193eae900e01f5/_petonecomm/a374f9ea481e44c41cbbaaae4e8bb957c06
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d) Local Councillor from Greater Wellington Regional Council 

Cr Duthie provided an electronic presentation that can be viewed here: Local 
Councillor from Greater Wellington Regional Council presentation 

In response to questions from members, Cr Duthie explained that the East by West 
Ferry was withdrawn in August due to a mechanical issue and was awaiting a new 
part. He advised that bikes could not be carried on buses until the problem of bike 
carriers obstructing buses’ lights was overcome. He agreed to keep the Board 
updated on the issue of bikes on buses. 

e) The Jackson Street Programme (JSP) 

Karen Arraj-Fisher provided the following information: 

• Christmas spending on Jackson Street had decreased, resulting in difficulties 
for some shops maintaining their business. 

• the JSP delivered a reduced Christmas programme in 2024. 

• the Minister for Building and Construction would attend a meeting with 
Petone business owners. 

• there had been a rise in theft on Jackson Street, including an increase in 
burglaries and shoplifting. The JSP was working with the police to address this 
issue. 

• Rubbish bins on Jackson Street had been vandalised, with tags and posters 
glued to both the rubbish bins and lampposts. The JSP was requesting that 
these be cleaned up. 

The Director, Economy and Development agreed to investigate the legality of 
posters in public spaces. 

The Head of Transport stated that officers were aware of posters being glued onto 
bins and they were considering the best method to keep bins looking tidy. He said 
Council was currently seeking a new contractor for graffiti removal in Lower Hutt.  

6. CONFLICT OF INTEREST DECLARATIONS   

There were no conflict of interest declarations. 

7. MINUTES 

RESOLVED: (M Fisher/M Henderson)  Minute No. PCB 25103 

“That the minutes of the meeting of the Petone Community Board held on Monday, 21 October 
2024, be confirmed as a true and correct record.” 

   
  

https://hccpublicdocs.azurewebsites.net/api/download/f5851bd0c5504c249e193eae900e01f5/_petonecomm/2c3362f2482befc4f53acb7770eafe7e2a6
https://hccpublicdocs.azurewebsites.net/api/download/f5851bd0c5504c249e193eae900e01f5/_petonecomm/2c3362f2482befc4f53acb7770eafe7e2a6
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8. REPORT REFERRED FOR BOARD INPUT BEFORE BEING CONSIDERED BY 

COMMITTEE OF COUNCIL 

Proposed Shared Path Waione Street, Petone  

Report No. PCB2025/1/8 by the Head of Urban Development 

The Urban Design Lead provided an electronic presentation on the proposed 

shared path – Waione Street Petone (the shared path), which can be viewed here:  
Proposed shared path – Waione Street Petone.  She tabled additional information 
attached as pages 12-19 to the minutes. 

In response to questions from members, the Urban Design Lead provided the 
following information:  

• the shared path costs would be covered by the Petone 2040 budget and the 
Long Term Plan. 

• the shared path was expected to be well-used once Tupua Horo Nuku and Te 
Ara Tupua were complete. Officers would collect data on its usage to assist 
future decision making.  

• clear signage would be erected to align with other Petone signage.  

• officers talked to as many local groups as possible and also hand-delivered 
information before the shared path proposal was finalised.  

• fishing would still be allowed on the Waione Street Bridge, but parking access 
would be more controlled.  

• Halford Place was preferred by some cyclists for the shared path; however, it 
lacked good accessibility for all path users.  

Members expressed concern that with changes to government funding, future 
funding to connect the shared path to the shared path network was uncertain. They 
suggested the funds could be better used to support the shared path network in 
other ways. Members discussed deferring a decision on the shared path and 
focusing on the landing area and postponing the shared path until the Cycling 
Strategy was completed. 

RESOLVED: (M Fisher/Deputy Mayor Lewis)  Minute No. PCB 25104 

“That the Board recommends that the Infrastructure and Regulatory Committee 
recommends that Council: 

(1) receives the information; 
 

(2) defers a decision on the shared path; and 
 

(3) focuses on the landing area and postpones the shared path until the Cycling Strategy is 
completed.” 

https://hccpublicdocs.azurewebsites.net/api/download/f5851bd0c5504c249e193eae900e01f5/_petonecomm/4611eb26474e5844f3592b782662f372551
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9. REPORTS REFERRED FOR BOARD INPUT BEFORE BEING CONSIDERED 

BY SUBCOMMITTEE OF COUNCIL 

a) Proposed Time Limited Parking - Britannia Street, Petone (Sacred Heart School)  

Report No. PCB2025/1/9 by the Traffic Engineer 

 
Speaking under public comment, Gerard Duignan proposed using ‘L bars’ to mark 
individual parking spaces on Britannia Street, citing high parking pressure in the 
area. He noted that marked parking spaces would improve parking efficiency and 
expressed concern that the introduction of paid parking had worsened the 
situation. He added that the addition of 50 new dwellings would create more 
parking pressure. 
 
In response to a question from a member, the Head of Transport agreed to consider 
marked parking spaces for Britannia Street. 
 

 
RESOLVED: (M Fisher/K Yung)  Minute No. PCB 25105 

“That the Board endorses the recommendations contained in the report.” 

b) Proposed Time Limited Parking - Hutt Road and Nevis Street, Petone  

Report No. PCB2025/1/10 by the Traffic Engineer 

 The Transport Engineering Manager elaborated on the report. In response to 
questions from members, he clarified that officers could not consider a pedestrian 
crossing due to current funding constraints. He agreed to report back to the Board 
on the effectiveness of the changes once they had been implemented.  

 
RESOLVED: (M Fisher/S Kuresa)  Minute No. PCB 25106 

“That the Board endorses the recommendations contained in the report.” 
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c) Proposed Authorised Parking - Marine Parade/ Kirkcaldy Street, Petone  

Report No. PCB2025/1/11 by the Traffic Engineer 

 The Transport Engineering Manager elaborated on the report. 

 Deputy Mayor Lewis asked that the officers investigate the possibility of creating a 
walking path on the opposite side of Marine Parade and report their findings to the 
Board.  She noted that the area was challenging for pedestrians due to the presence 
of industrial equipment and parked vehicles. 

 
RESOLVED: (M Fisher/M Henderson)  Minute No. PCB 25107 

“That the Board endorses the recommendations contained in the report.” 

d) Proposed Time Limited Parking - William Street, Petone (Wilford Primary 

School)  

Report No. PCB2025/1/12 by the Traffic Engineer 

 
The Transport Engineering Manager elaborated on the report. 

 
RESOLVED: (M Fisher/K Yung)  Minute No. PCB 25108 

“That the Board endorses the recommendations contained in the report.” 
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10. SCHEDULE OF MEETINGS FOR 2025  

Report No. PCB2025/1/13 by the Senior Democracy Advisor 

 
RESOLVED: (M Fisher/K Yung)  Minute No. PCB 25109 

“That the Board: 

(1) approves the meeting dates until October 2025 in respect of its meetings, attached as 
Appendix 1 to the report; 

 
(2) approves Te Kākano o Te Aroha Marae in Moerā as its venue for the meeting to be held on 14 

April 2025; 
 
(3) approves Korokoro School as its venue for the meeting to be held on 9 June 2025;  
 
(4) approves the Petone Neighbourhood Hub as its venue for the meeting to be held on 18 August 

2025, subject to availability; 
 
(5) approves $200 from the Board’s operational budget for the use of Te Kàkano o Te Aroha 

Marae on 14 April 2025; 
 
(6) approves $200 from the Board's operational budget as a donation to Korokoro School ‘for the 

use of its facilities on 9 June 2025; 
 
(7) agrees that the start time for all meetings will remain at 6.30pm; 

(8) notes that the Board Chair will set the dates for informal get-togethers of the Board as the 
need arises; 

(9) notes that under Standing Order 9.12, the Chair of the Board may cancel the meeting in 
consultation with the Chief Executive; and 

(10) notes that the meeting times will be publicly notified by the Democratic Services business 
unit.” 

 

11. PETONE COMMUNITY BOARD APPEAL AGAINST COUNCIL'S 

REPRESENTATION ARRANGEMENTS PROPOSAL  

Memorandum dated 17 January 2025 by the Democracy Advisor 

 
RESOLVED: (M Fisher/Deputy Mayor Lewis)                            Minute No. PCB 25110 
 
“That the Board:  
 
(1) notes that appeals against Council’s representation proposal decision were required to be 

lodged by 15 October 2024;  
  
(2) notes that any appeals submitted by the Board require formal endorsement by way of 

resolution; and 
 

(3) retrospectively endorses its appeal attached as Appendix 1 to the memorandum.” 
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12. CHAIR’S REPORT 

 
RESOLVED: (M Fisher/M Henderson)                                       Minute No. PCB 25111 

“That the Board receives and notes the report.” 

 

13. DEMOCRACY ADVISOR'S REPORT  

Report No. PCB2025/1/16 by the Democracy Advisor 

 
RESOLVED: (M Fisher/S Freeman)  Minute No. PCB 25112 

“That the Board: 
 
(1) receives and notes the report;  

(2) approves up to $300 from the Board’s operational budget for any advertising requirements for 
its 2025 meetings; and 

 
(3) approves up to $600 from the Board’s operational budget for two wreaths and catering for the 

Petone ANZAC Day event on 25 April 2025.” 

4. INFORMATION ITEMS 

Petone Projects Update  

The Director, Neighbourhoods and Communities, provided an update on the Petone 
projects.  She stated that reports on all three projects would be sent to Board members in 
April before Council met in May 2025:  

Petone Neighbourhood Hub (the Hub) upgrade 

A Project Manager was appointed to commence preliminary upgrade work at the Hub. 
Council was conducting ongoing air quality testing. Additionally, it relocated the Dowse 
heritage collection and removed equipment to ensure work could begin promptly. 

Council would decide on the work at its meeting in May 2025, after receiving feedback 
from the Pito One Steering Group and the Board.  

Petone Wharf (the Wharf) 

In December 2024, an update was presented to the Petone Steering Group, followed by a 
meeting with the Save the Wharf Group.  

Officers were developing tender documents for the Wharf work, which included 
specifications, a procurement process, and Resource Consent funding reports. A draft 
report would be shared with the Board and the Petone Steering Group before being 
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reported to Council’s meeting in May 2025 for a decision. 

Petone Grandstand (the grandstand) 

A report from consulting engineers for the grandstand upgrade would be shared with the 
Board, the Petone Rugby Club, and the Petone Steering Group once it became available at 
the end of February 2025. The report would be ready for Council’s meeting in May 2025. 

125. QUESTIONS  

The Chair asked for a response to a question raised during the Board meeting on  
21 October 2024 regarding revenue data from paid parking in Petone.  

The Head of Transport responded that the revenue from metered parking in 
Petone was lower than the expected baseline.  He believed that the ‘Pay my Park’ 
revenue would help bring the revenue closer to these baseline expectations. He 
highlighted that the number of cars parking in Petone had increased from October 
to December 2024. Additionally, he mentioned that several parking machines had 
been vandalised or stolen and that officers were considering the installation of 
cashless machines. 

 
There being no further business, the Chair declared the meeting closed at 9.08 pm. 

 
 
 
 
 

M Fisher 
CHAIR 

 
 
 
 
 
 
CONFIRMED as a true and correct record 
Dated this 14th day of April 2025 
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Mayor’s Address 
 
Kia ora koutou,  I hope you have all had a good break since we last met. 
 
Te Ngaengae 
 
One of the most exciting things to have happened in the past few months has been the grand 
opening of Te Ngaengae Pool and Fitness. After 250,000 hours of mahi and $68m investment we 
delivered the pool on time and under budget - an amazing achievement. Since December, Te 
Ngaengae has been open to the community and has proved very popular. If you haven’t visited, 
definitely take the opportunity to enjoy the new facility with friends and whānau. 
 
Motutawa Avalon Skate Park 
 
We celebrated the opening Lower Hutt’s newest skate park in Avalon this weekend. Funded by 
NZTA, Motutawa Avalon Skate Park replaces Melling Skate Park which will be demolished as 
part of Te Wai Takamori o Te Awa Kairangi. The skate park has six different skate zones to cater 
for beginner, intermediate and expert users, and has been designed using local knowledge 
through a specialist advisory group comprising roller, scooter, BMX and skateboarding experts. 
 
Water leaks 
 
This summer, due to one-off investment, we’ve seen huge progress on the number of leaks in 
Lower Hutt. Since January 2024, Wellington Water has fixed 3300 leaks in Lower Hutt, and we 
have nearly reached a sustainable backlog of leaks thanks to increased investment this year. This 
has been positively received by our community.  Of course, we know that fixing leaks doesn’t 
solve the underlying problems. Wellington Water has also renewed 3.6km of water pipes in 2024. 
Hutt City Council has invested in renewing pipes across the city and we expect to continue to see 
progress on renewals over the coming years. 
 
Proposed District Plan and Draft Sustainable Growth Strategy 
 
Last week, we launched public consultation on the Council’s Proposed District Plan and our Draft 
Sustainable Growth Strategy. With the city’s population expected to increase by 40,000 over the 
next 30 years, we need a strategy to manage this growth. This includes updating environmental 
and development regulations. The Sustainable Growth Strategy 2025-2055 and the Proposed 
District Plan are now open for public feedback until 4 April. 
 
Petone 
 
You may be aware of the upgrade KiwiRail is planning for Ava Street Bridge. This currently 
means that the pedestrian clip-on bridge will be removed and not replaced. I am meeting with 
KiwiRail CEO tomorrow to discuss Council’s concerns about this and hope to find a resolution 
that minimises the impact on the community 
 
Thank you Judy 
 
Finally, I want to say a big thank you to Judy, who is retiring from Hutt City Council but is 
continuing to support the community boards until the election. Thank you for all your mahi over 
the years Judy! 
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Proposed Shared Path Waione Street, Petone – additional information
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 15 10 February 2025 
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 17 10 February 2025 

 



 18 10 February 2025 
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